

Locating frontline workers' position up against COVID-19

Harish Gupta

Department of Medicine, KG's Medical University, Lucknow, UP, India

Abstract

History of mankind has been brutal and marred by wars, attacks, invasions, occupying others territory and killing other human beings with their animals in the process. But now with arrival of Industrial Revolutions in last century or so, we gradually realized that for having and maintaining economic prosperity; we need others' cooperation and since then full- scale wars almost disappeared. But when we fight now and support others in the process, we realise that brute force is only occasionally used entity and most of the times technological methods are deployed to injure others. It is this rationale which makes way for people of either gender having capability to use highly advanced weaponry to enter the arena to decide fate of their side. Therefore, now war is not exclusively masculine entity and that analogy may not be appropriate in modern era. When we use masculine notion to explain our war against COVID-19, there are many shortcomings.

Keywords: Artificial Intelligence, essential service providers, frontline workers, health-care professionals, modern warfare

"Inspiring stories of women contributing to #COVID19 crisis, many very young. 70% of the health workforce is made up of women – they are the real heroes of the pandemic!" – Soumya Swaminathan, Chief scientist, World Health Organization, July 26, 2021^[1]

When coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) pandemic surged against the humanity about 2¹/₂ years ago, we had only limited information about what was there in store for us. Nevertheless, frontline workers, health-care professionals, and essential service providers mounted a challenge, posed a brave front, and cared for the sick as much as possible. Also, while caring for the patients of the highly infectious disease, many were sick by the virus themselves,^[2] sometimes their family members got stuck and paid a price for the uphill task.^[3] Although most of them recovered, few did not.

Address for correspondence: Dr. Harish Gupta, Department of Medicine, KG's Medical University, Lucknow, UP, India. E-mail: harishgupta@kgmcindia.edu

Received: 22-05-2022 **Accepted:** 11-07-2022 **Revised:** 10-07-2022 **Published:** 31-10-2022

Access this article online	
Quick Response Code:	Website: www.jfmpc.com
	DOI: 10.4103/jfmpc.jfmpc_1096_22

And it is for this reason that war analogy is brought to the scenario. When an army fights for a cause, for example, to save a territory at the border, to protect its people, it sometimes takes a hit and the soldiers get the maximum respect for responding to their call of duty. Moreover, those who do not make it to the other side when they sacrifice their life and blood, society owes them a lot and honors their family members to express solidarity. As they take risk for others, they have a special place in our hearts.

It is for this reason that those posing a tough fight against an invisible enemy – the severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2) – are called soldiers. Nonetheless, what needs to be recalled is that when we review our history of independence, we find several women fighters therein. At several points in time, men and women suffered the same way when resisting foreign invasion. When the British invaded *Riyasat of Oudh* (modern day area around state capital Lucknow) and captured its ruler Nawab, Wajid Ali Shah, his wife Begum Hazrat Mahal resisted them and sacrificed her life acting as a rebellion.^[4]

This is an open access journal, and articles are distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-ShareAlike 4.0 License, which allows others to remix, tweak, and build upon the work non-commercially, as long as appropriate credit is given and the new creations are licensed under the identical terms.

For reprints contact: WKHLRPMedknow_reprints@wolterskluwer.com

How to cite this article: Gupta H. Locating frontline workers' position up against COVID-19. J Family Med Prim Care 2022;11:5877-8.

Sarojini Naidu was the first Governor of my state, Uttar Pradesh, in independent India, which was called United Provinces before independence. The poetess is popularly called Nightingale of India. She was elected as the first woman President of the Indian National Congress in 1925.^[5] The political party was then spearheading our freedom movement against the British Raj. Annie Besant, who popularized Theosophical Society in India, was instrumental in establishing Banaras Hindu University before independence.^[6] Raj Kumari Amrit Kaur, the first Health Minister of India, spent 3 years in prison for participating in Quit India Movement before independence. She became the first president of All India Institute of Medical Sciences (AIIMS) at the age of 67, a position she held from 1957 till her demise in 1964.^[7]

Looking at many women leaders and grass root workers who rose from the ground, it is no wonder that in this war too, women workers are putting resistance against the mutated virus while rubbing their shoulders with their male counterparts. When we pose a challenge together jointly utilizing all the available force, the result is unique. Hence, my notion is that this sort of battle is put up by both the genders, not a masculine one alone, and contribution of both the halves of the workforce should be equally appreciated and provided due respect.

It is a known fact now that warfare in the 21st century around the world is played more with technology rather than conventional brute force. When robotics,^[8,9] drones, gathering surveillance data,^[10] snooping on the enemies, having sophisticated weaponry, gathering real-time intelligence, locating devices/faces/identifiable attributes, and eavesdropping decide the outcome of a modern war; it is not surprising that male dominance is out of question.^[11-13]

Although my disagreement with terminology of war analogy is there, but its reason is not only that we do not do so purely or primarily with raw muscle power nowadays. The war is not a masculine entity if you look through the prism of women contributors, in the past and also in the present.^[14] Conversely, health-care workers require full protection of personal protection equipment (PPE) and should get proper rest, sick leaves, compensation as announced by the government, and the state support to fulfill their genuine demands.

When we solemnly promise to protect the sick from any adversity, we ought to include our workforce too in the ambit, who implement our intentions on the field. While the army is trained to win a war by violence, health-care workers are trained to treat civilians at a health-care facility by empathy, caring for others, cuddling an unknown baby, patiently listening to every mundane grievance, and showering love for the sick. Also, they will be able to do so only when the state cares for them.

Financial support and sponsorship

Nil.

Conflicts of interest

There are no conflicts of interest.

References

- 1. Doctor Soumya, on twitter. Available from: https://twitter. com/doctorsoumya/status/1419588356816637953?s=20& t=hOragSENDzIHfZAzVckVZg.
- 2. Kumar SS, Kumar A, Kirtana J, Singh AK, Shankar SH, Khan MA, *et al.* Risk factors and outcome among COVID-19 exposed and quarantined healthcare workers: A study on the status of existing practices of standard precautions. J Family Med Prim Care 2020;9:5355-9.
- 3. Robinson LJ, Engelson BJ, Hayes SN. Who is caring for health care workers' families amid COVID-19? Acad Med 2021;96:1254-8.
- 4. ANI. India recalls the great deeds of Begum Hazrat Mahal. Business Standard, Apr 8, 2016. Available from: https://www.business-standard.com/article/news-ani/ india-recalls-the-great-deeds-of-begum-hazrat-mah al-116040800272_1.html.
- 5. Raj Bhavan of UP. Smt Sarojini Naidu, Biography. Available from: http://upgovernor.gov.in/en/post/smtsarojini-naidu.
- 6. BHU. History of the University. Available from: https://www.bhu.ac.in/Centre/history.html.
- Srinivas V, Kumari R, Kaur A. PIB. Available from: https://pibindia.wordpress.com/2016/09/24/ raj-kumari-amrit-kaur/.
- 8. Al Jazeera. Is artificial intelligence the future of warfare? 2022. Available from: https://www.aljazeera.com/program/upfront/2022/4/22/is-artificial-intelligence-the-future-of-warfare.
- 9. DRDO adding new chapters like IT, AI, robotics in tech warfare: Rajnath. Business Standard. 2021. Available from: https://www.business-standard.com/article/current-affairs/drdo-adding-new-chapters-like-it-ai-roboti cs-in-tech-warfare-rajnath-121121400843_1.html.
- 10. ANI. Mumbai: Rajnath Singh witnesses P-81 aircraft's surveillance, anti -submarine warfare capabilities. Economic Times. 2022. Available from: https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/defence/mumbai-rajnath-witnesses-p-8i-aircrafts-surveillance-anti-su bmarine-warfare-capabilities/videoshow/91654202. cms?from=mdr.
- 11. Fridbertsson NT. 2022- The future of warfare. NATO Parliamentary Assembly. 2022. Available from: https:// www.nato-pa.int/document/2022-future-warfare-report-f ridbertsson-025-stctts.
- 12. Harris J. The role of AI in future warfare. Brookings. 2018. Available from: https://www.brookings.edu/research/ ai-and-future-warfare/.
- 13. Marijan B. AI influenced weapons need better regulation. Scientific American. 2022. Available from: https://www. scientificamerican.com/article/ai-influenced-weapons-ne ed-better-regulation/.
- 14. Kumar R, Bharti N, Prakash G, Kumar S. Healthcare professionals are "corona saviors" not "warriors." J Family Med Prim Care 2022;11:1602-3.